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31st March 2015
Dear Sir / Madam
Comments on Boundary Commission Proposals for Elmbridge – linked to suggested Hersham Ward Boundary changes discussed at an EBC meeting on Monday 16th March  
Hersham Residents Association (the HRA) is a non-political organisation whose aims are to promote the interests of Hersham and its residents.

We are therefore very keen to engage with the current discussion about the suggested changes to Hersham’s ward boundaries.
The purpose of this letter is to flag up HRA’s concerns to the Boundary Commission following a meeting at Elmbridge Council on 16th March which endorsed detailed proposals set out on the council’s website here, to redraw Elmbridge ward boundaries.  The effect on Hersham would be a re-warding map which would be substantially at odds with most people’s current perception of Hersham.

This is linked to a plan to reduce the number of councillors across the council, which was suggested first by the council and now also by the Boundaries Commission.  The HRA is not against the idea of reducing the number of councillors in principle; however we would not be in favour of the suggested reduction to 48 councillors if the resultant need to create population balance would mean that the long established boundaries of Hersham would have to be substantially redrawn.  
It has been suggested that electoral boundary lines wouldn’t necessarily affect the identity of the areas affected, however we disagree.  We feel the fact that Hersham currently has a shown electorate of 10,366 – but this would be reduced to 6,390 by the re-drawing of the ward boundaries is significant.  We feel that this would substantially affect people’s perception of Hersham’s sense of place and status alongside neighbouring settlements of Esher, Walton and Claygate.
We also feel that very few people in Hersham would have known about the re-warding proposals discussed by Elmbridge on 16th March.  This is not just because of the lack of public engagement, but also because the relevant maps posted on the council’s website where not delineated in colour.  This meant that the existing and proposed boundaries were impossible to differentiate and clearly understand.

The small number of local people who have seen and actually understand what is being proposed have been very surprised at the outcome for Hersham.  However, because few people really understand the situation, it seems likely that, without a clear steer from the Commission to re-visit the direction of travel established by the council, the suggested approach will be difficult to change. 

Key points and observations

1.
We are aware that re-warding is necessary within the Boundary Commission’s guidelines (for ‘election by thirds’ scenarios) to keep the number of residents per councillor roughly even.  Unfortunately compliance with these ‘rules’ appears to result in breaking another key principle on which the Commission judges the acceptability of a re-warding scheme, namely that existing strong communities should not be broken up.
2.
The HRA would point out that Hersham is a unique, strong and long established community, and any decisions about boundaries should take this into account.  (Many of Hersham’s boundaries were established in 1859.)
3.
Whilst the HRA would not wish to object to minor changes, perhaps in parts of the ward which might have less allegiance to Hersham, any substantial alternation of the long established natural boundaries of rivers and railway lines in the North and East would we feel be undesirable and difficult to justify. 
Hersham’s community
4.
A recognised identity and sense of community are intangible, but very valuable.  They are not easy to create, but easy to dismantle.  At the moment, Hersham has a greater sense of identity and community than many other places in easy commuter distance of London.  The characteristics of Hersham have been gradually established within the existing Hersham boundaries over many years of continuity.   
5.
We feel strongly that changing the current boundaries would have the effect of starting a gradual but profound erosion of people’s perceptions of Hersham as a place and community.  Whilst we realise the suggested boundary changes relate only to electoral matters, we feel they would inevitably, over time, become interpreted more widely and start to define the village, through for example estate agent’s descriptions of properties, and the redrawing of local maps etc.
Detailed comments on Hersham’s community
6.
The Longmore Estate is on the north side of Hersham with a boundary on the east with Esher.  Moving this boundary to merge part of Hersham and part of Esher makes little sense because the majority of people in this part of the village would not feel they have a shared history or common identity with Esher.  The sense of belonging to Hersham for people living on the Longmore Estate is strong - and we feel that many here are also likely to feel that their political identity would be overshadowed if they became part of a ward in Esher.

7.
The natural boundary of the railway line in the Hersham Station area should be maintained not just because the people within this boundary have a clear sense of Hersham identity, but also because it is logical and easy to understand.  Our reading of the current proposals is that the following would fall outside the boundaries of Hersham in future: 

· Hersham  Library, 
· Hersham Youth Club 
· Hersham Village Golf Club 
· Hersham Station

A new Hersham boundary which did not include the above would seem illogical and surely difficult to explain and justify to local residents and visitors to Hersham.

8.
We suggest that the current boundary of the railway line in the Walton Station area should also be maintained because the railway line here also forms a logical well established boundary which is easy to see and understand.
9.
 We are concerned about any proposal which would skew the geography of Hersham and lead to the undesirable result that the current Hersham Green Village Centre would no longer be in the middle of Hersham.  In this context, ward changes which establish a boundary to Hersham which actually passes very close to what many currently regard as the village centre would seem illogical and undesirable.    
Positive suggestions to the Boundary Commission 
10.
We are aware that an ‘election by thirds’ system where each ward has three councillors has a lot less inherent flexibility, and is much more likely to lead to some significant re-warding to satisfy the Boundary Commission’s guidelines.  We also understand that there would be considerably more flexibility to delineate boundaries based on community allegiance under the ‘all-out electoral system’ where councillors are elected every four years.  
Elmbridge Borough Councillors rejected the option of moving to an all-out electoral system’ at a meeting last year.  However, we strongly suspect they did all not fully realise what it would lead to in terms of the resultant boundary changes.  
We therefore suggest that the Boundary Commission might recommend that Elmbridge BC’s decision to reject the all-out voting system be re-visited - if a warding system cannot be created to the satisfaction of local residents and local groups such as the HRA.

11.
Alternatively, the Boundary Commission might make it clear in their response to the Elmbridge council proposals that some flexibility in the number of councillors per ward would be allowed even under an election by thirds system to accommodate the exceptional circumstances which appear to apply in the case of Hersham.

12.
Another possible way forward which we feel should be considered, would be the creation of a parish council for Hersham along the existing boundaries of what people currently recognise as Hersham.  We suggest that the Boundary Commission should clearly refer to this as a positive and realistic option, given of course support from local residents.  

The HRA would of course want to be fully involved in the continuing debate on this matter, and play a key role in helping to represent and engage with our membership and the wider Hersham community on this important issue.

As Hersham Councillors will know, know our Association has a long history of seeking to represent the general interests of people in Hersham since 1971.  The continued long term existence of the HRA, is evidence in itself of Hersham’s community.  
Our constitution sets out the aims of the HRA as follows: 
 ‘To promote the interests of the residents of Hersham; to foster a spirit of goodwill throughout Hersham; to help the people of Hersham however and whenever possible.’  For more about the HRA and its activities – which provides evidence of Hersham as a community, please see the link to our website below.
Yours faithfully
David Lock

Chairman of the HRA 
Hersham Residents Association 
David Lock
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